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COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE

INTER-OFFICE COMMUNICATION

DATE:

February 27, 2012
TO:

Michael Mayo, Sr., 
Chairman, Transportation Public Works & Transit Committee

FROM:
Frank Busalacchi, Director, Department of Transportation


Lloyd Grant, Managing Director, MCTS
SUBJECT:
MCTS Mechanic Training and Bus Warranty

POLICY

This report is in response to a request for information from the January 2012 meeting cycle.

BACKGROUND

At the January 2012 Transportation, Public Works and Transit Meeting, a request was made to provide the committee with some additional information about warranty repair work on new buses.
Mechanic Training

Due to limited resources, MCTS has only one full-time technical training instructor for training of more than 100 mechanics.  MCTS has addressed this manpower deficiency by partnering with the bus and equipment manufacturer to provide on-site classroom and practical training for MCTS bus mechanics and maintenance personnel. This approach has been very effective allowing MCTS to maintain the skill level needed to service the bus fleet. 
Over a decade ago, MCTS discontinued a comprehensive 9-month in-house mechanic training program because of unfavorable results. Mechanics were not accepting job positions for which they had been trained due to factors such as undesirable work shifts, work hours or work location. In some cases, mechanics that went through the 9-month training program for a higher skilled position either remained in their lower skilled job position or later bid back to a lower skilled mechanic position. MCTS management determined that this trend was unacceptable and subsequently ended to program. This decision was challenged by the labor union and was ultimately decided by a grievance arbitrator. MCTS has also attempted to make after-hours training available for its mechanics. This program initially produced favorable results; however, subsequent participation was too low to justify holding the classes.
MCTS has provided over 2200 hours of on-the-job training for its mechanic on various bus systems over the past three years. This training will be continued on an ongoing basis.
Warranty Repair Work
Under the MCTS bus warranty policy, the bus manufacturer is required to guarantee the reliability of its product against defects in material and workmanship for a period of time, and to make repairs at no cost to the transit system if a defect occurs.  
For the most part, warranty repairs for major components such as the engine, transmission and air conditioning systems are done by a local representative of the bus or component manufacturer such as a sales and service outlet or distributor. MCTS believes warranty repair work by the bus or equipment manufacturer is the most cost effective approach to keeping repair cost as low as possible for Milwaukee County particularly given that manufacturer’s technicians specialize in such repairs and perform them on a frequent basis.  
The Cummins Engine Company supplies the engine used in most MCTS buses today. Only establishments authorized to sell Cummins products can perform warranty service repair work on their engines. This policy is commonplace and applied throughout the transit industry.  Warranty work on the bus powertrain (engine and transmission) will continue to be serviced by the equipment manufacturer.  
With respect to future bus purchases and non-powertrain warranty work, MCTS intends to confer with the bus manufacturer during the procurement process to determine warranty repair work that can, in fact, be performed by MCTS mechanics. However, it is important for the Committee to know that there will be added cost for Milwaukee County if an in-house warranty repair function is ultimately created. MCTS will need at least one full-time position to properly administer warranty claims for reimbursement for parts and labor. Currently, two bus manufacturer representatives service MCTS warranty repairs on a full-time basis. As warranty work shifts from the bus manufacturer to MCTS personnel, MCTS will need to hire at least two to three full-time mechanics with benefits to compensate for the added work load.  In addition, MCTS will be expected to performed warranty repairs within the standard repair time (SRT) allotted by the bus manufacturer. Any time spent above the SRT can be expected to be absorbed as an expense to MCTS. Furthermore, it is common practice in warranty administration that any repair made by MCTS personnel resulting in defective workmanship or misdiagnosis of a defect is not reimbursable.
MCTS certainly has every confidence that its mechanics are completely capable of performing warranty work on the buses they service outside of the warranty period. We strive to maintain the bus fleet in the most cost effective manner possible with the limited manpower available. Implementation of an in-house warranty repair program is feasible provided sufficient resources are made available for administration, parts and mechanic staffing.
RECOMMENDATION

This report is for informational and supplements the December 26, 2011 report presented to the Transportation, Public Works and Transit Committee in the January.
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